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SELECTMEN’S OFFICE
TOWN OF GILMANTON
503 Province Rd, Gilmanton, NH 03237
Ph: (603) 267-6700 Fax: (603) 267-6701 Website: www.gilmantonnh.org

Board of Selectmen Meeting

March 18, 2024 - Academy Building - 5:00 P.M.
AGENDA

CALL TO ORDER — ROLL CALL

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

MEETING MINUTES APPROVAL
1. 02-05-2024 - Public Minutes
2. 03-04-2024 - In progress
3. 03-12-2024 - Pending
4. 03-14-2024 - Pending

NEW BUSINESS
5. PO - United Construction Forestry - $13,872.13 for work to be done on loader
6. Gilmanton Conservation Trails Subcommittee — Oath, Guy Williams
7. Trustees of Cemeteries — Request for alternates be appointed to full-members, Daniel Redin and Adam Mini
8. CIP Discussion — Brian Forst, discussion regarding the project and deadline expectation

SELECTBOARD ITEMS, FYls, AND OTHER TOPICS
9. Default Budget

PUBLIC COMMENT- 7:00 p.m.
e The public is welcome to submit questions or comments via email to the Town Administrator by Friday before
the meeting or attend in public. Time is subject to change per the Board'’s discretion.

NON-PUBLIC RSA 91-A:3 (I) — Discussion — Governor’s Road Subdivision

RSA 91-A:3, II(l) allows a public body to enter non-public session to consider advice received from legal counsel,
either orally, in writing, even if legal counsel is not present.

NON-PUBLIC RSA 91-A:3 (a) — Executive Office

RSA 91-A:3, ll(a) The dismissal, promotion, or compensation of any public employee or the disciplining of such
employee, or the investigation of any charges against him or her, unless the employee affected (1) has a right to a
public meeting, and (2) requests that the meeting open, in which case the request shall be granted.

NON-PUBLIC RSA 91-A:3 (a) and (c)- TCTX — Time off request

RSA 91-A:3, ll(a) The dismissal, promotion, or compensation of any public employee or the disciplining of such
employee, or the investigation of any charges against him or her, unless the employee affected (1) has a right to a
public meeting, and (2) requests that the meeting open, in which case the request shall be granted.

NON-PUBLIC RSA 91-A:3 (c)

Matters which, if discussed in public, would likely affect adversely the reputation of any person, other than a
member of this board, unless such person requests an open meeting. This exemption shall extend to include any
application for assistance or tax abatement or waiver of a fee, fine or other levy, if based on inability to pay or
poverty of the applicant.

OUTSTANDING ACTION ITEMS-
ad Personnel Policy — This will be updated in 2024

ADJOURNMENT


http://www.gilmantonnh.org/
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SELECTMEN’S OFFICE
TOWN OF GILMANTON
. PO Box 550, Gilmanton, NH 03237
Ph: (603) 267-6700 Fax: (603) 267-6701  Website: www.gilmantonnh.org

Board of Selectmen Meeting Approved
February 05, 2024 - 5:00 P.M.

CALL TO ORDER — ROLL CALL

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Present: Chairman Mark Warren, Vice-Chairman Vincent Baiocchetti, Selectmen Evan Collins, Town
Administrator Heather Carpenter, Town Clerk/Tax Collector Elise Smith

Public: Kyle McAdam, Parker Hoffacker

MEETING MINUTES APPROVAL

1. 12-18-2023 — Public Minutes

2. 01-15-2024 — Public Minutes
Motion: On a motion by Chairman Warren and seconded by Selectman Collins it was voted to approve the
meeting minutes from 12-18-2023. (3-0)
Motion: On a motion by Chairman Warren and seconded by Selectman Collins it was voted to approve the
meeting minutes from 01-15-2024. (2-0), Vice Chairman Baiocchetti, abstained
Discussion regarding minutes from 01-15-2024.
Vice Chairman Baiocchetti asked for clarification regarding whether an engineer study requirement for
Governor’s Rd.
Chairman Warren stated that is correct. He stated the Selectboard felt that the engineer study was not needed,
because the State would be doing a full review of this.
Vice Chairman Baiocchetti stated this is a private road into a Town Rd.
Chairman Warren stated it will be a Town Rd. once it's maintained.
Vice Chairman Baiocchetti asked if they were going to get an engineering study with that.
Chairman Warren stated no.
Vice Chairman Baiocchetti asked for further clarification as to why they wouldn’t require the engineering study.
Selectman Collins stated the Selectboard will be hiring a Clerk of the Works of their choosing which could
potentially be an engineer.
Chairman Warren stated he and Selectman Collins had a slightly different view of the project. They need to
have a review of the documents and the State was doing this.
Vice Chairman Baiocchetti asked what the State does.
Chairman Warren clarified that because of the amount of area that is disturbed, the project needs to go through
a State review process and they will look at all the engineering documents to ensure that it meets State
minimum standards and the Clerk of the Works will need to ensure that the standards are being followed. He
reached out to an engineer for himself for additional review and it was stated that an engineer working on
behalf of the Town would be looking at how this design affects maintenance long term, where the State would
be evaluating whether it meets minimum standards.
Vice Chairman Baiocchetti asked if this would need to go before the Town.
Chairman Warren stated that once it goes from a private road to a public road it will have to be adopted by the
Town. He stated by no means has the Selectboard set a precedent saying there will not be ongoing
recommended reviews.

CONSENT AGENDA
3. PO - DJ Geddes Trucking - $5,670
4. PO -Robert L. Potter - $18,125
5. Rules and Regulations for the Conduct of Raffles — Form approval
6. Community Development — Oaths for HDC Appointment — Cody O’Leary and James Allen
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7. Community Development — 2023 Equalization Ratio — 59.3%.
Motion: On a motion by Chairman Warren and seconded by Selectman Collins it was voted approved the
Consent Agenda as presented. {3-0)
Vice Chairman Baiocchetti would like more information and be able to review the plowing and sanding invoices
before they sign off on them.
Invoices were presented for review and discussed.
Chairman Warren asked about the equalization ratio at 59.3%.
Vice Chairman Baiocchetti stated that should be changing next year after reval.
TA Carpenter stated yes, once the reval happens it will be updated.
Vice Chairman Baiocchetti asked when it would go into effect, 2024 or 2025

O Action Item: TA Carpenter to ask when the new numbers will go into effect from the reval, 2024 or

2025.

Chairman Warren spoke on behalf of the appointment for HDC. He was present at the meeting where the
candidates came forward and he recommended them to be appointed. He believes they will be a good addition
to HDC and are residents currently living in the Historic District.

NEW BUSINESS

8. Trustees of Cemeteries - A $495 donation to be deposited into the Mcintyre Family Care Fund to
purchase a new sign for Wilson Hill Cemetery.

Motion: On a motion by Vice Chairman Baiocchetti and seconded by Chairman Warren it was voted to accept
the amount of $495 from Ronald Leclerc from the Kelley Family and deposit it into the Mcintyre Family Care
Fund and the check be forwarded to the Trustees of the Trust Fund for deposit. (3-0)

9, Oaths —Ballot Clerk and Pro Tem Selectmen

Motion: On a motion by Vice Chairman Baiocchetti and seconded by Selectman Collins it was voted to accept
Melissa Beale, Margot Lucas, and Kelley Sedgley for ballot clerk, and Grace Sisti for pro tem Selectmen. (3-0)

10. Lakes Region Cable Television Consortium — Update, local retail locations have been removed. There
has not been a lot of movement with Breezeline negotiations and Gilmanton has a small contract with
them. The location in Belmont is just a warehouse now and has shut down the retail location. The
closest location is in Rochester. The Consortium has gone back and forth, and let them know that
Rochester is not local to our region. The Town has not been approached by Comcast and there’s no real
competition for Gilmanton, but Comcast has offered a regional store.

TA Carpenter asked if the Selectboard was willing to move forward with the contract without Breezeline
offering a retail location. She stated if Comcast approaches Gilmanton, the franchise agreements will
need to mirror each other.

Chairman Warren asked what happens if they don’t enter into a contract with Breezeline.

TA Carpenter stated there is a one-year extension with them, but after that, they could pull their service
out of Gilmanton. But with no one competing for that service, it would leave residents without cable.
Chairman Warren would like to fight for the residents who would like to go to a physical location if the
Town can.

11. Gilmanton Energy Committee — Elise Smith and Kyle McAdam were present on behalf of the Energy
Committee. They are here to present a new name and mission statement to encompass more of what
they will be moving forward with in the future. She has presented the Selectboard with a new mission
statement with goals and is moving to change the Gilmanton Energy Committee to the Gilmanton
Sustainability Committee.

Chairman Warren stated that he served on the Energy Committee when it first started and it was just
looking at alternative energy sources and this was when solar was starting, wind farming, and so it
focused on alternative energy methods.
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Elise stated that they wanted to keep a lot of what they were already doing but make it sound like they
were doing more than just looking at alternative energy. They are also looking at preparedness and
adapting to the climate change. They would like to help the Town in being more prepared for the
climate action changes that are coming.

Vice Chairman Baiocchetti asked how they are proposing to meet their goals and what is the cost.

Elise stated that it should not cost any more then what their budget is currently, $250.

Vice Chairman Baiocchetti stated that instead of reading a proposal, she gave them a mission statement,
and he requested to know how they were going to meet their goals.

Elise stated that the mission statement was what was originally presented when the committee was
started. This will be done through community awareness. They will be moving forward with the
legislation that is changing for some of the listed items, they would like to move forward with some of
the energy audit items, working with the school and what their movements are in being more
sustainable, along with partnerships with the other action committees as well like Clean Energy NH,
Community Power Coalition, The Sierra Club, Standard Power America, and NH Listens with DES.
Chairman Warren asked how some of these things get executed that are part of the mission. He asked if
they were thinking about doing workshops.

Elise stated yes, they have a generator company that has options and were present at the Earth Day
event last year educating residents, because it’s not just about picking up a generator at Home Depot,
there are generator companies that offer some really interesting technology.

Chairman Warren asked what the partnership would be with the Sierra Club and what do they do.

Elise stated they were also present at the Earth Day event last year and have been involved in the
updates to the legislation.

Vice Chairman Baiocchetti stated that she is looking for exemptions.

Elise stated yes.

TA Carpenter asked if the Energy Committee has reached out to Bre Daigneault in reference to
exemptions that the Town already provides.

Elise stated no, the only exemptions she understood were for Veterans.

TA Carpenter stated that the Town has solar exemptions, she is unsure about wind power, but there is a
wood heat exemption. TA Carpenter stated that Elise mentioned roads and the issues that they're
having and whether that is from climate change, or the excess in rain, and asked what type of
collaboration does that look like to the committee.

Elise stated they were not necessarily looking to work with the Highway Department, but they would
like to be more collaborative in how decisions are made in Town like electric vehicles, and having a
larger conversation about what their options are.

TA Carpenter stated this would be a conversation through CIP and noted that movement to change
Town vehicles to Hybrid or electric vehicles is much more costly and becomes a budgetary item for
discussion. She stated that it wouldn’t just be community education and that it would also be
departmental education and understanding.

Elise stated that there has been very little collaboration with anyone. They have tried to collaborate
with the school and it has prompted them to change what they are doing, because it doesn’t seem like
anyone wants to work with them.

Vice Chairman Baiocchetti stated that if the Energy Committee cannot get people to buy into it, then
there needs to be another approach.

Elise stated this is why they are going for a different approach. They want it to be more encompassing.
Vice Chairman Baiocchetti asked what they have done with the Fire Station upgrades.

Elise stated the project is complete, and it was the only one that got completed.

Vice Chairman Baiocchetti asked which was the next building to upgrade, which is the next least energy
efficient building.
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Elise stated she did not have that information available to her at the meeting.

Chairman Warren stated his concern, and knowing the nature of the Town, is that the partners that
were suggested could initiate more regulations on the residents of the Town. He believes this is a Town
that prefers less regulations. He appreciates the suggestion to change the scope.

Vice Chairman Baiocchetti stated the questions he’s asking are questions that she will be asked later on.
He believes she needs to have more solid answers and be able to state what she wants to do, and how
much she wants to do.

Elise stated she apologizes for not have more and was coming forward with what the Energy Committee
had done in the past. She feels the committee is burnt out with what they’ve tried to do so they were
trying to revamp and reorganize but believes that if they are unable to move forward with the
committee’s suggestions that the committee may dissolve.

Vice Chairman Baiocchetti asked how much community support does the Energy Committee have
currently.

Elise stated that at their Earth Day event there was approximately 50 attendees.

Vice Chairman Baiocchetti stated that she should try doing some PR stuff to get their committee going.
Elise stated that was part of the issue and no one was interested because it’s just energy focused. She
doesn’t believe that the previous energy audit was received well. It was voted in, but when it came
down to it, the Clerk of the Works didn’t do anything.

Vice Chairman Baiocchetti stated that the recommendation for the Clerk of the Works came from the
Energy Committee.

TA Carpenter stated when the Energy Committee came in it was very well received by the Selectboard.
They assisted with budgeting and allowed the audit to go through. The Clerk of the Works came
through with a high recommendation from the Energy Committee but he did not do the work as a Clerk
of the Works was required to and they were only able to get one building completed instead of the two
that were intended. They have been unable to complete the Highway Department because more
funding is needed. TA Carpenter stated that all the other buildings still need to be looked at and the
Energy Committee has not revisited these and asked what the recommendation would be moving
forward. TA Carpenter asked if the audit was good.

Elise stated that she understands that Nate Abbott suggested the Clerk of the Works, but it was her
understanding that it was not their job to make sure he was doing his job as a Clerk of the Works.

Vice Chairman Baiocchetti stated that Nate Abbott was going to work with the Clerk of the Works on
that.

Chairman Warren stated that the Energy Committee really needs that community support. He used the
Conservation Commission Trails Subcommittee as an example and it wasn’t that the community was
asking for trails, but there were trails that were not marked, cleaned, or used, but then they started to
get cleaned, used, and publicized. There was momentum to the committee because you could see the
benefit to the community. He stated he is all about being cost effective, but not all the energy sources
are cost effective and that is a challenge. The first project didn’t go well but he sees it as a learning
opportunity and wouldn’t be discouraged by it. He stated that understanding what exemptions the
Town already has and become a resource for questions the residents may have. He suggested the
Energy Committee do a survey with the residents to see what they might be looking for.

Elise stated she would like to save the residents money through grants and rebates, and she hopes to
have it eventually involve everyone.

OLD BUSINESS
12. Schedule Public Hearing — Highway Block Grant and Bridge Funds, discussion on fund usage. Bridge

payment $24,581.79; Highway Block Grant $44,106.60.
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TA Carpenter stated that the payments have been acknowledged in a previous meeting. Bridge
payments can only go towards a bridge, a road leading to a bridge, and what was decided with the first
round of bridge funds was to have it go towards the Meadow Pond Road project. She is still actively
looking for grants for that project.

TA Carpenter stated that if the Selectboard wants to hold off on the public hearing until after elections
so they have a better idea on whether the town will elect a DPW or Road Agent. The Public Hearing is
only needed once they understand what they want the funding to go towards.

Chairman Warren stated that once the decision is made and there is potentially a new individual in that
role, there may be some opportunity to leverage the funds in a very productive way.

TA Carpenter stated that she will table the public hearing for now, and bring it up periodically.

Vice Chairman Baiocchetti addressed the Planning Board member present, Parker Hoffacker, and asked
what they have planned in CIP for the roads.

Parker Hoffacker replied that the Planning Board has not been able to put their full focus into this. They
had met and discussed with each of the Department Heads, aside from the Road Agent what they are
looking for.

Selectman Collins stated that he feels that meeting with whoever is in charge of the Highway
Department will be a key factor in the CIP for the roads.

TA Carpenter stated that part of the problem right now is that CIP does not cover roads and does not
have the road system laid out. There is no funding capacity for any of the large-scale infrastructure.
Parker Hoffacker asked if that was something the Planning Board can start, a CIP fund for the roads.

TA Carpenter stated that it would be more the direction of adding it to CIP and understanding the road
system and what is needed. She stated that the Planning Board does need someone to collaborate with
them and this is where a DPW would be beneficial because their education is more for the planning
aspect, management, and operation plan.

Parker Hoffacker stated that the Planning Board is holding a meeting next week to discuss CIP.

SELECTBOARD ITEMS, FYIs, AND OTHER TOPICS
13. Monthly Reports
14. Town Report — Selectmen’s Annual Report Letter for board review.

Vice Chairman Baiocchetti stated that he feels the Highway crew and the TA’s work over the last year
should be highlighted. He noted while everyone did stuff, but if it wasn’t for TA Carpenter overseeing
everything he is not sure that Gilmanton would have a Transfer Station.

Vice Chairman Baiocchetti also stated that he sent TA Carpenter a text on Saturday, and he and
Selectman Collins were talking to Mr. Bedford and some other people about the action of TA Carpenter
at the meeting. They had positive things to say about the way she handled the deliberative session and
she gave information with facts and was not trying to sway anyone. He stated that TA Carpenter has
come a long way and matured well in her position and she is very factual with information.

TA Carpenter stated that when you have a board and residents supporting you as a whole it gives you
the ability to grow in your position and do your job.

Vice Chairman Baiocchetti stated there were no negative comments from the public or members of the
Budget Committee.

Vice Chairman Baiocchetti stated what he believes the Selectboard should do is write a letter regarding
misinformation about a six-figure salary for the DPW. They have spent a year on the DPW position,
creating a job description similar to the Fire Chief and Police Chief’s position where it’s a working
position. It will also be in line with the rest of the Department Heads for planning for the future of the
roads. He would like the Selectboard to write a letter opposing Warrant Article #19. He stated the
salary for the DPW Director position is $92,000, which is the least paid Department Head position that
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Gilmanton has. The current Department Heads have been with the Town for a long time and the
Selectboard requires a lot of them. This Warrant Article is already costing money because now they
cannot hire for the position until after the Town meeting. They will have to hire an interim and go
through the process. So instead of having somebody ready in March, they likely will not have somebody
ready for the position until July. He stated this warrant articles cost the Town money already. The first
warrant article was presented without a budget so the Selectboard had to create a budget for it, but
now they cannot publish the job posting for DPW until after Town meeting.

Selectman Collins stated he wouldn’t mind if the Selectboard formulated an informational letter and
he’s been approached about the new warrant article and been asked why the Selectboard put this
through. He noted the Selectboard did not put it through, that it came from the residents as a petition
warrant article.

Vice Chairman Baiocchetti stated he would like to stop some of the rumors and misinformation.

TA Carpenter address Parker Hoffacker, and stated that they didn’t put out a full concept because they
do not have one yet. They have a job description, they know what the staff’s needs are, they are going
to be working on expectations and they’ll have a list of priorities so they don’t fail, but that has not been
formulated yet.

Vice Chairman Baiocchetti stated for the educational aspect, they’ll have to have the management class,
the road scholar, and it’s no different then what'’s required of the other Department Heads.

TA Carpenter stated that the budget committee member stated if a DPW is not hired, what then? And a
different manager is being hired on or you’re promoting someone who isn’t necessarily educated
towards those processes or does not have the time to take the whole other department on.

Chairman Warren stated he would be in favor of an educational letter and knows it’s in the best interest
of the Town. He would like the residents to informed with what the Selectboard has done.

Board of Selectmen Goals for 2024

Selectman Collins stated that everyone feels pinched since 2020 and stated that since he’s been on the
board they’ve brought some underfunded budgets up. He suggested working with the Department
Heads and making no increases between 2024 and 2025 or keeping it minimal.

Vice Chairman Baiocchetti stated that the budgets are so tight right now and if you do that there will not
be anything in there. Residents want more services and the departments are underfunded. It’s either
services don’t get provided or it has to be paid for. He stated if they get a default budget this year, the
town will be lucky not to lose employees. The Town is already short employees for Fire, Police,
Highway, and Transfer Station.

TA Carpenter stated there are 9 open positions out of 24 positions. TA Carpenter stated that on the
Department Head side, they can look at the budget as a whole and reduce costs with fuel, what is being
purchased, energy costs, and insurance costs. The heightened cost of insurance is due to what
happened during COVID. She stated that the Selectboard can request only a certain number percentage
from the Department Heads and they will have to decide what is a need and what is a want.

Vice Chairman Baiocchetti stated that there is $100,000 in funding for outside agencies.

TA Carpenter stated that those services offset the budget

Chairman Warren stated that you do not want to cut those relationships.

Vice Chairman Baiocchetti asked what would be an appropriate area of the budget the work on.
Selectman Collins stated he would not necessarily pick a specific budget. But if they got a default
budget then they would have to figure it out, but maybe they could suggest staying within a certain
number.

TA Carpenter noted that the building fund Is underfunded and that there are always things that are not
budgeted for because they’re unanticipated.

Vice Chairman Baiocchetti stated that with these old buildings comes a lot of maintenance and repair,
and preventative maintenance that would not have to be done on a new building.
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TA Carpenter noted that the Public Safety Building is getting a new water heater. There was an issue
with birds flying into the pipe and damaging the boiler.

Chairman Warren stated he wondered if they could work with the Department Heads to come up with
efficiencies or something that has to do with grants or finding resources, or having a discussion about
overtime.

Vice Chairman Baiocchetti stated that they have to be careful with grants because grants are going to tie
them into it later on.

TA Carpenter stated that was her concern. She noted that general assistance is not something that they
can control and the office tries to utilize the resources as best we can. But if Federal Funding goes away
and depending on how the election goes, the welfare budget could be a real issue. If the Operating
Budget is burned through within six months like it was, and then utilize what was in savings for this fund,
believing that $25,000 was enough. However, the amount was doubled last year. There used to be over
$100,000 in the Operating Budget for welfare. If we keep utilizing all the resources and there is no
Federal offset or State offset to put residents on, there is a potential to say — even if the request is for no
more than a 5% increase, Welfare alone could put that over.

Vice Chairman Baiocchetti stated it could go up 300% and they would still have to cover it and where is
that funding going to come from.

TA Carpenter stated that direction is great for Department Heads, but if the Selectboard does put a cap
or this is the structure that we’re looking for, but she does not want to hamper anyone’s need. She
stated that one thing that was brought up in Public Hearing was the insurance was wages for the
employees. She stated that it is not wages. It will give money back to each employee, but more
retirement is taken out, more taxes are taken out, so the employee will not get the full amount of the
insurance returned to their check. She stated that COLA is not a raise, it is a Cost-of-Living Adjustment.
Vice Chairman Baiocchetti stated that they usually use CPI, and usually it is only 1.5%, but they did 7%
last year, but the CPl was at 9%. So, the employees received less than they would get with the CPI. The
Town employees have not received a merit raise in four years.

TA Carpenter stated what if the election moves the Town in another direction? Inflation comes down,
the CPI is zero, then the focus should be merit. Not every employee will get merit and she knows this is
hard discussion. This leads to a discussion with Department Heads, and who is excelling above and
beyond to get the merit increase, and not just doing standard.

Vice Chairman Baiocchetti stated there shouid be a matrix to show what gets you 1%, 2%, or 4% and
what accomplishments were made, or the employee gets nothing. Most Department Heads want to
give their employees a raise, because they want to keep people.

Chairman Warren stated when he thinks about goals, he thinks of things they are going to touch
multiple times throughout the year, and they want to make sure it’s successful in helping the residents
in the community. The Selectboard will be changing the road structure regardless of how the
community votes, because it will go from elected to at least an appointed Road Agent. He stated that
CIP was not up where it needs to be. Even though it is not the Selectboards job to work on CIP, it is their
responsibility to ensure it is being done.

Vice Chairman Baiocchetti stated that the lack of CIP will cost them more money.

TA Carpenter asked of Vice Chairman of the Planning Board Parker Hoffacker, regarding the CIP process,
is the Planning Board interested in doing the work or are they interested in giving the Community
Development Director ideas and having her do the work. She can formulate the ideas into a document,
but it is not for her to do the work.

Parker Hoffacker stated that it had been put on the back burner, but it is something that he is planning
on bringing back up at the next meeting.

TA Carpenter stated that the Selectmen’s office is short staffed, and the Community Development
Director did lose her assistant.
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Parker Hoffacker discussed some of the future planning of the Fire Department and Police Department.
He stated Brian Forst, Budget Committee Chairman helped a lot and discussed how the Capital Reserve
Funds work.

TA Carpenter stated that CIP is a structure of savings for an end goal. If the Police Department is asking
for a new cruiser every year why isn’t that in the Operating Budget.

Vice Chairman Baiocchetti stated it should be in the Operating Budget as opposed to a Warrant Article.
Parker Hoffacker stated he was confused by the Voter’s Guide because there were a bunch of items for
the Fire Department that he thought were all CIP.

TA Carpenter clarified that they are, they are just adding to existing.

Parker Hoffacker clarified that it was just to make the existing funds larger and there is a cap on it.

TA Carpenter stated that anytime you see “establish a fund” those are funds that the Town does not
have. Anytime you see “add to existing” those are funds that already exist. For example, the Town
building repair is roughly $13,000 and she is looking to add $20,000. She does not know what the
current cap is but stated that $13,000 to $20,000 is not enough for all of the buildings.

Parker Hoffacker stated that was one of the Planning Boards thoughts was creating one fund for all
Town buildings.

TA Carpenter stated they do have a fund like that, and then there is one for all the separate funds that
do wells, driveways, roofs etc.

Chairman Warren stated that even though the fund might be Government Buildings, you may have Old
Town Hall roof, what year is it going to need to be replaced; Academy Building painting, what year is it
done and it’s on a ten-year cycle, and how much is it potentially going to cost. The cost is not really
known, but you can take the cost from the last time and at 10% for the next ten years and that’s what it
will be. They are looking at $250,000 to $300,000 and request it each year for those funds. Chairman
Warren noted that there are some people who are interested in helping on a committee outside of the
Planning Board. There are some individuals that have some experience with CIP and are willing to help.
Vice Chairman Baiocchetti stated that Stephanie Verdile is a State planner, so she has plenty of
experience and is the representative for LRPC.

Patrick Hoffacker stated that Planning is more productive when he advocates for a special meeting.

Chairman Warren asked based on the discussion, if the Selectboard feels that they want to build a
matrix determining merit.

Vice Chairman Baiocchetti stated that what they need to do is use the matrix they create when they do
their Department Head evaluations. The Selectboard gives them goals and objectives, were they met,
etc.

Chairman Warren stated they needed to complete the Personnel Policy.

TA Carpenter noted there are a few portions left to review but was trying to get through the budget first
and has requested Finance/Human Resources to review it, because there was an issue with the
application of the policy. She stated that June 1* would be obtainable.

Vice Chairman Baiocchetti stated that it’s a good Personnel Policy. They have done the Supervisors and
the Department Head pay scale, now they need to work on the employee pay scale.

Chairman Warren agreed and discussed the need to schedule the Department Head reviews.

TA Carpenter asked if the expectation is that the Department Heads have goals and objectives but if
there are circumstances throughout the year that prevent them from meeting their goals, is survival an
accepted goal.

Vice Chairman Baiocchetti stated, no.

TA Carpenter asked, even if they have lost multiple staff members.

Vice Chairman Baiocchetti stated, no.

Selectman Collins stated he would have to see the circumstance.
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Vice Chairman Baiocchetti stated he would ask why the goals were not met. The job as a Department
Head is to plan and supervise.

Chairman Warren asked for clarification is a goal for 2024 surviving or goals were not met because the
Department Head was just trying to survive.

TA Carpenter stated, both.

Chairman Warren stated that for the past one, the Selectboard knew about it all along because there
were circumstances that were out of people’s control. There is no ding on the goals because the priority
of the organization was shifted.

Selectman Collins stated, for the Town Administrator for example, if she had goals set and something
like the Transfer Station happened, her not completing her goals would not be held against her.

Vice Chairman Baiocchetti stated that if they are aware of it they can shift the goals and objectives for
the Department Head.

TA Carpenter asked if the Department Heads understand that the goals and objectives given were goals
and objectives they brought forward but this is what they would like to do.

Vice Chairman Baiocchetti stated one goal for the Department Heads were for all of them to do the
management training. The Chiefs completed that training.

Chairman Warren asked if it's helpful to have goals given or is it helpful to have town wide personal
goals that the Department Heads come up with.

TA Carpenter stated that if a Department doesn’t have direction, that direction is given, or if a
Department Head has lofty goals, and does it fit in line with your budgetary perspective. You could have
Department Heads who are very self-driven.

Chairman Warren stated that it’s a back and forth and between the Selectboard and Department Head
they can agree on the goals that are going to be accomplished in the year.

Selectmen Goals for 2024 — Pay Scale, Personnel Policy, Matrix for merit and the Selectboard will have a
meeting with their Department Heads early in the year through a work session to talk about the
upcoming year and cost savings they could potentially focus on.

Vice Chairman Baiocchetti stated they need to do the HR onboarding/hiring process as well and create
the check list.

TA Carpenter stated that the checklists were formulated.

Chairman Warren stated that they do not need to make it a goal, but the transition of the DPW Director
and the goal is to assess what the needs are going to be. They do have the road assessment and a
culvert assessment. The goal is adequate transition of the Highway Department.

Vice Chairman Baiocchetti suggested a Town wide inventory.

TA Carpenter asked what is included in the inventory.

Vice Chairman Baiocchetti stated anything $200 or more.

Chairman Warren stated he wasn’t sure if the Town has the capacity for that this year.

PUBLIC COMMENT —7:00 p.m.
No public present to speak.

Motion: On a motion by Chairman Warren and seconded by Vice Chairman Baiocchetti it was voted to move
into Non-Public 91-A:3 (c). (3-0)

NON-PUBLIC 91-A:3 (c) — Highway Department

Motion: On a motion by Chairman Warren and seconded by Vice Chairman Baiocchetti it was voted to come
out of Non-Public 91-A:3 (c). (3-0)

The Non-Public session was held to discuss hours for the departments and the safety of how many hours are
used consecutively on the road and the Selectboard will have the Road Agent attend the next meeting on March
4th.
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430 Motion: On a motion by Chairman Warren and seconded by Selectman Collins it was voted to adjourn.
431

432  Adjourned — Time of adjournment not captured

433

434

435  Respectfully Submitted,

436

437  Amanda Davis, Administrative Assistant
438

439  Approved by the Board of Selectmen
440

441 Chairman Mark E. Warren Vice-Chair Vincent A. Baiocchetti Selectmen Evan Collins



NEW BUSINESS
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Town of Gilmanton
GCC-Trails Subcommittee

03/11/24
To The Board of Selectmen,

We ask that you consider our nominee Guy Williams for appointment to the
Board of the Trails Subcommittee for the Gilmanton Conservation Commission.

It is our mission to assist with the maintenance and access of public trails under
the purview of the Gilmanton Conservation Commission.

Thank you for your consideration,

Lori Baldwin



Oath of Office

Town of Gilmanton

1 Guy Williams

the United States of America state of New Hampshire. and wil SUpp = constitution thereof.
So help me God. '

—_— 2 i ¢ '——FT L

g - S - = v )
26 upon finalization of this election), according to the best of

_ a o

{TE' ection Official/Appointee Signature)
—
T

s

(Date)

Sworn Before: Moderator, Town/City Cles}
S‘ignaturé RSA42:2

Address:
744 NH Route 140

Gilmanton IW, NH 03837

Appointed by:

E-Mail Address (optional):

Date Appointed: 03 ,18 2024
Updated 2023
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March 13, 2024

Chairman Warren

Gilmanton Board of Selectmen

PO Box 550

Gilmanton, NH 03237

RE: Appointment of new Cemetery Trustees

Dear Mr. Warren and Board Members,

As you know, the voters permitted our Board to move from three elected positions to five; one to be appointed
for one year and the other for two years.

The current Trustees request that our alternates be appointed to the new positions, Daniel Redin to the one-
year term and Adam Mini to the two-year term as Adam is the senior alternate.

Both alternates have already become important associates to our Board. Their appointment to full members
will give them a voting seat in all actions of the Board and acknowledge their worth to our department.

Thank you for your consideration of this request.

Sincerely,

(inctaes Foosle

Candace L. Daigle
Chairman

Candace Daigle Leonard “JR” Stockwell, Ir. John Dickey Adam Mini Dan Redin Paul Lines, Sexton




Oath of Office

Town of Gilmanton

1, Daniel Redin, do solemnly and sincerely swear and affirm that I will bear faith and true allegiance to the
United States of America and the state of New Hampshire, and will support the constitution thereof.

So help me God.

I, Daniel Redin, do solemnly and sincerely swear and affirm that 1 will faithfully and impartialiy discharge and
perform all the duties incumbent upon me as a full member of the Cemetery Trustees, for a term of 1 year,
according to the best of my abilities, agreeably to the rules and regulations of this Constitution and the Laws of

the State of New Hampshire. So help me God.

(Election Official/Appointee Signature)

(Date)

Sworn Before: Moderator, Town/City Clerk, Selecttnanor dustice of the Peace
Signature RSA 42:2

Sworn Before: Print Name

Elected O Appointed 0 (If appointed, election official title and signatures below required)
(Please check ane)

TERM EXP: 2025

Phone ( ) - __WCH Alternate phone ( ) - WCH
Address:

Appointed by:

Appeinted by:

Appointed by:

E-Mail Address (optional):

Date Appointed: / /

Updated 2021




Oath of Office

Town of Gilmanton

I, Adam Mini, do solemnly and sincerely swear and affirm that I will bear faitlr and true allegiance to the United
States of America and the state of New Hanipshire. and will support the constitution thereof.

So help me God.

I, Adam Mmini, do solemnly and sincerely swear and affirm that I will faithfully and impartially discharge and
perform all the duties incumbent upon me as a full member of the Cemetery Trustees. for a term of 2 years,
according to the best of my abilities, agreeably to the rules and regulations of this Constitution and the Laws of

the State of New Hampshire. So help me God.

(Election Official/Appointee Signature)

(Date)

Sworn Before: Moderator, Town/City Clerk, Selectiah or Justice of the Peage
Signature RSA 42:2

Sworn Before: Print Name

Elected O Appointed 0O (If appointed, election official title and signatures below required)
(Please check cne)

TERM EXP: 2027

Phone ( ) - WCH Alternate phone ( ) - WCH

Address:
Appointed by:

Appointed by:

Appointed by:

E-Mail Address (optional):

Date Appointed: / /

Updated 2021




DISCUSSION, NO DOCUMENTATION



SELECTBOARD ITEMS, FYI'S, & OTHER TOPICS




PUBLIC COMMENT- 7:00 P.M.

Time is subject to change and could be earlier or later
dependent on the requirements of the meeting.



NON-PUBLIC Pursuant to RSA 91-A:3, Il

Non-public meetings must be opened in and closed in public sessions by way of a
motion of the Board. The Reasons for holding the non-public session will be stated

by the Chairman.

A nonpublic session is something that meets the definition of a meeting, but which the public cannot
attend. RSA 91-A:3, 1. All of the formalities of a meeting apply to a nonpublic session except for the “open
to the public” requirement. So, when a quorum of the board members is gathered to talk about or vote
on any official business, it is a meeting. If they want to exclude the public from that discussion, they can

do so only for the specific reasons listed in RSA 91-A:3, Il

Specific Statutory Reason cited as foundation for the non-public session:

RSA 91-A:3,i{a) The dismissal, promotion, or compensation of any public employee or the
disciplining of such employee, or the investigation of any charges against him or her, unless the
employee affected (1) has a right to a public meeting, and (2) requests that the meeting e open,
in which case the request shall be granted.

RSA 91-A:3, li(b) The hiring of any person as a public employee.

RSA 91-A:3, li(c) Matters which, if discussed in public, would likely affect adversely the
reputation of any person, other than a member of this board, unless such person requests an
open meeting. This exemption shall extend to include any application for assistance or tax
abatement or waiver of a fee, fine or other levy, if based on inability to pay or poverty of the
applicant.

RSA 91-A:3, lI{d) Consideration of the acquisition, sale or lease of real or personal property
which, if discussed in public, would likely benefit a party or parties whose interests are adverse to
those of the general community.

RSA 91-A:3, li{e) Consideration or negotiation of pending claims or litigation which has been
threatened in writing or filed against this board or any subdivision thereof, or against any
member thereof because of his or her membership therein, until the claim or litigation has been
fully adjudicated or otherwise settled.

RSA 91-A:3,)(i) consideration of matters relating to the preparation for and the carrying out of
emergency functions, including training to carry out such functions, developed by local or state
safety officials that are directly intended to thwart a deliberate act that is intended to result in
widespread or severe damage to property or widespread injury or loss of life.

RSA 91-A:3, l{l) aflows a public body to enter non-public session to consider advice received from
legal counsel, either orally, in writing, even if legal counsel is not present.



ADJOURNMENT

Thank you for your interest in the Board of Selectmen Meeting.

We welcome and appreciate your time and attendance.
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